GENERAL COUNCIL MEETING, 10 - 12 DECEMBER 2002

The General Council took the following actions: 

· Accession of Armenia:  Following a statement made on behalf of the Chairman of the Working Party and a statement by the Minister of Trade and Economic Development of Armenia, the General Council approved the text of the Protocol of Accession of Armenia and adopted the Decision on the Accession of Armenia and the report of the Working Party.  The General Council also took note of a statement by the Prime Minister of Armenia and of expressions of support and welcome by a number of delegations.  At the subsequent signing ceremony, the Minister of Trade and Economic Development of Armenia signed the Protocol of Accession.  Armenia will become a Member thirty days following its ratification of the Protocol of Accession.

· Iran's request for Accession:  Following statements by the United States and Malaysia (on behalf of the informal group of developing countries), the General Council agreed to revert at its next meeting to the request by Iran for accession to the WTO Agreement.  

· China - Transitional Review:  Following statements by China and several other delegations, the General Council took note of the statements and of the reports submitted by the subsidiary bodies on the conduct of their respective reviews, and agreed that the first review of China's implementation of the WTO Agreement and the provisions of its Protocol of Accession by the General Council, pursuant to Section 18 of the Protocol, had been concluded.

· Report of the TRIPS Council:  Following a progress report by the Chairman of the TRIPS Council on the status of his consultations on this matter, the General Council agreed to suspend discussion on the implementation of paragraph 6 of the Doha Declaration on the TRIPS Agreement and Public Health, and to revert to this item at a reconvened meeting of the General Council to be held not later than 20 December.

· Report of the CTD in Special Session:  Following a progress report by the Chairman of the CTD in Special Session on the status of his consultations on this matter, the General Council agreed to suspend discussion on the follow-up to paragraph 12.1 of the Doha Ministerial Decision on Implementation-Related Issues and Concerns, and to revert to this matter at a reconvened meeting of the General Council to be held not later than 20 December.

· Guidelines to Facilitate and Accelerate Accession of LDCs:  Following a report by the Chairman of the Sub-Committee on LDCs, the General Council adopted the draft decision containing guidelines for facilitating and accelerating negotiations with acceding LDCs in document WT/COMTD/LDC/12, and took note of statements by delegations.

· Report by the Subsidies Committee:  The General Council took note of a statement by the Chairman of the Subsidies Committee regarding its work pursuant to paragraph 10.6 of the Doha Ministerial Decision on Implementation-Related Issues and Concerns in which the Chairman indicated that under the fast-track procedures agreed at Doha, the Committee had taken 43 separate decisions, in respect of the qualifying programmes of 19 demandeur Members.  The Chairman also indicated his intention to conduct a very intensive series of informal consultations to explore possibilities to find an appropriate solution to the fast-track request by the one Member that had invoked the clause in the Implementation Decision as to similar level of development and similar order of magnitude of world.  The General Council also took note of the statements by delegations.

· TNC:  The General Council took note of a report by the Chairman of the Trade Negotiations Committee on the TNC's activities since the General Council meeting in October. 
 

· Report by the Anti-Dumping Committee:  Following a report by the Chairman of the Committee, the General Council approved the Committee's recommendations in G/ADP/9, and took note of its recommendations in G/ADP/10.  The General Council also took note of the report by the Committee Chairman relating to Committee's follow-up to the Doha Ministerial mandate regarding Article 15 of the Anti-Dumping Agreement.  It also took note of the statements by delegations.

· Report of the Market Access Committee:   The General Council took note of a report by the Chairman of the Committee regarding its discussion on the meaning to be given to the phrase "substantial interest" in Article XIII:2(d) of GATT 1994 and that, given the difference of views, no recommendation could be reached.  The Chairman of the General Council invited delegations to reflect further over the end-of-year break on the views that had been expressed, particularly with regard to the future course of action.

· Report of the Customs Valuation Committee:  The General Council took note of a report by the Chairman of the Customs Valuation Committee on the identification and assessment of practical means to address Members' concerns regarding the accuracy of declared values pursuant to paragraph 8.3 of the Doha Ministerial Decision on Implementation-Related Issues and Concerns, and of the progress to date.  The General Council authorized the Committee to continue its work under the existing mandate and to report back to the General Council once it had completed its work.

· Follow-up to the report of the Inter-Agency Panel on short-term difficulties in financing normal levels of commercial imports of basic foodstuffs:  The General Council took note of a report by the Agriculture Committee Chairman regarding his consultations on the follow-up to the recommendation in paragraph 168(b) of the Inter-Agency Panel report.  The General Council authorized the Agriculture Committee Chairman to continue his consultations with a view to preparing a decision by the Committee on the proposed ex-ante financing mechanism at its regular meeting in March 2003, and to report back to the General Council on the outcome as soon as possible thereafter.

· Rules of Origin:  The General Council took note of a report by the Chairman of the Rules of Origin Committee on progress in the harmonization work programme since July, and of statements by delegations.  The General Council agreed to extend, until July 2003, the deadline for completion of negotiations on the core policy issues identified in the CRO Chair's report to the General Council of 15 July 2002.  The General Council also agreed that following resolution of these core policy issues, the Committee would complete its remaining technical work, including the work referred to in Article 9.3(b) of the Agreement on Rules of Origin, by 31 December 2003.

· Work Programme on Small Economies:  The General Council took note of a report by DDG Mr. Abbott on behalf of the Chairman of the Committee on Trade and Development, on the work in the Dedicated Sessions of the CTD regarding the Work Programme on Small Economies.

· The General Council took note of an interim report by the Director-General on issues affecting least-developed countries pursuant to paragraph 43 of the Doha Ministerial Declaration, and of statements by delegations. 

· The General Council took note of an interim report by the Director-General on implementation and adequacy of technical cooperation and capacity-building commitments in the Doha Ministerial Declaration pursuant to paragraph 41 of the Doha Ministerial Declaration, and of statements by delegations.

· Procedures for the appointment of Directors-General:  Following a statement by the Chairman, the General Council adopted the draft procedures for the appointment of Directors-General in WT/GC/W/482/Rev.1, and took note of statements by delegations.

· Guidelines for the appointment of officers to WTO Bodies:  Following a statement by the Chairman, the General Council adopted the draft guidelines for the appointment of officers to WTO Bodies (Job(02)/198/Rev.1).  In accordance with the Guidelines, the Chairman then informed the General Council of the start of the process for appointment of officers for 2003 to WTO Bodies outlined in Groups 1, 2, 4 and 5 in the Annex to the Guidelines.  In accordance with Guideline 7(b), he would be assisted in this process by Amb. Perez del Castillo (Uruguay), the serving Chairman of the DSB, and Amb. Bryn (Norway), the former Chairman of the General Council.  He would communicate, as soon as possible, a specified time-period in which to hear the views and suggestions of Members, individually and/or in groups.

· Internal transparency and effective participation of Members – preparatory process in Geneva and negotiating procedure at Ministerial Conferences:  Following a discussion on the basis of a draft statement by the Chairman circulated in Job(02)/197/Rev.1 on internal transparency and effective participation of Members, the General Council took note of all the statements made under this item.

· Work Programme on Electronic Commerce:  The General Council took note of a report by DDG Mr. Yerxa on the third Dedicated Discussion on cross-cutting issues held on 25 October.  A report by Secretariat on the third Dedicated Discussion was circulated in WT/GC/W/486. 

· Review of the exemption provided under paragraph 3 of the GATT 1994:  On the basis of consultations held by DDG Mr. Thompson Flôres, the Chairman proposed a procedure to be followed for the conduct of the review under the next cycle starting in 2003. The Chairman indicated, inter alia, that this review would be on the agenda of the first meeting of the General Council in 2003 and at subsequent meetings as the Chairman deemed appropriate or at the request of a Member, and that in December the General Council would take note of the discussion held in the course of review until then, and take any other action it might agree on.  Members' comments and questions regarding the operation of he US legislation, and the US responses thereto, together with annual report to be provided under paragraph 3 (c) of GATT 1994, would be the basis of the review. The General Council took note of the statements by delegations and agreed to the procedure outlined by the Chairman. 

· Committee on Balance-of-Payments Restrictions:  The General Council took note of statements by Bangladesh and the United States and adopted the BOP Committee's report on its consultations with Bangladesh (WT/BOP/R/64).  The General Council also took note of the note on the Committee's meeting of 18 November (WT/BOP/R/69), 

· WTO Pension Plan:  Following a statement by the Chairperson of the Management Board of the Pension Plan in respect of each of these matters, the General Council took note of the Annual Report of the Management Board of the Pension Plan for 2001 (WT/L/497), and concurred with the agreements on the transfer of pension rights between the Pension Plan of the WTO and the Pension Schemes of the Coordinated Organizations contained in WT/GC/W/483.   


· Committee on Budget, Finance and Administration:  Following statements by the Chairman of the Committee and the Chairman of the General Council, the General Council took note of the two statements and approved the Budget Committee's recommendations in WT/BFA/62. The General Council then took note of a statement by the Director-General and other statements by delegations.

· Waivers under Article IX of the WTO Agreement:  The General Council agreed to grant a Waiver under Article IX of the WTO Agreement concerning the Introduction of Harmonized System 2002 changes into WTO schedules of tariff concessions, and undertook a review of a number of multi-year waivers pursuant to Article IX:4 of the WTO Agreement. The General Council took note of the reports required by Governments under the waivers under review in WT/L/496, WT/L/503, WT/L/504, WT/L/499 and WT/L/498, and also took note of the statements by delegations.

· Review of WTO activities:  The General Council adopted the report of the Committee on Trade and Development (WT/COMTD/44), and took note of the reports of the following WTO Bodies:

(i) Dispute Settlement Body, Trade Policy Review Body, Sectoral Councils, Committees on Balance-of Payments Restrictions, Budget, Finance and Administration, and Regional Trade Agreements

(ii) Committee on Trade and Environment

(iii) Working Groups on the Relationship between Trade and Investment, The Interaction between Trade and Competition Policy and Transparency in Government Procurement 

(iv) Working Groups on Trade, Debt and Finance and Trade and Transfer of Technology

(v) Committees under the Plurilateral Trade Agreements


The General Council also adopted the draft report of the General Council (WT/GC/W/481) on the understanding that the Secretariat would make adjustments to the report to include matters considered at the present meeting.


At the start of the meeting on 11 December, the General Council met as the Trade Policy Review Body in order to conduct the annual overview of developments in international trade and the trading environment required under the Trade Policy Review Mechanism.  For this purpose, the TPRB had before it a report by the Director-General in WT/TPR/OV/8.  Following the conduct of that overview, the General Council resumed its meeting to consider the remaining items on its agenda.

� The TNC Chair's report was circulated as Job (02)/212.





